

Social Isolation:   
Best practice guide for service delivery

2023

Accessible version

**About QCOSS**

We are QCOSS (Queensland Council of Social Service), Queensland’s peak body for the social service sector. Our vision is to achieve equality, opportunity and wellbeing for every person, in every community.

We believe that every person in Queensland – regardless of where they come from, who they pray to, their gender, who they love, how or where they live – deserves to live a life of equality, opportunity and wellbeing.

We are a conduit for change. We bring people together to help solve the big social issues faced by people in Queensland, building strength in numbers to amplify our voice.

We’re committed to self-determination and opportunity for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people.

QCOSS is part of the national network of Councils of Social Service, lending support and gaining essential insight to national and other state issues. QCOSS is supported by the vice-regal patronage of Her Excellency the Honourable Dr Jeannette Young AC PSM, [Governor of Queensland](http://www.govhouse.qld.gov.au/).

Join us to mobilise a force for equality, opportunity and wellbeing.

[www.qcoss.org.au](http://www.qcoss.org.au)

© 2023 Queensland Council of Social Service Ltd. This publication is copyright.

QCOSS acknowledges Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people as the original inhabitants of Australia and recognises these unique cultures as part of the cultural heritage of all Australians.   
We pay respect to the Elders of this land; past and present.

# Contents

[Contents 2](#_Toc153525890)

[About this Practice Guide 3](#_Toc153525891)

[What is the purpose of this Practice Guide? 3](#_Toc153525892)

[Who is this Practice Guide for? 3](#_Toc153525893)

[How was this Practice Guide developed? 3](#_Toc153525894)

[Glossary of terms 4](#_Toc153525895)

[About social isolation and loneliness 4](#_Toc153525896)

[What is social isolation? 4](#_Toc153525897)

[Identifying social isolation and loneliness 4](#_Toc153525898)

[What are the impacts? 6](#_Toc153525899)

[How are social isolation and loneliness linked to elder abuse? 6](#_Toc153525900)

[What is social prescribing and how can it address social isolation? 7](#_Toc153525901)

[Supporting people 10](#_Toc153525902)

[How to talk to people about their wellbeing 10](#_Toc153525903)

[How to understand an older person’s needs 12](#_Toc153525904)

[How to work with an interpreter 14](#_Toc153525905)

[Working with people who are deaf or hearing impaired 14](#_Toc153525906)

[Delivering services 16](#_Toc153525907)

[What activities could be delivered? 16](#_Toc153525908)

[What to consider when planning activities? 20](#_Toc153525909)

[How to create an inclusive service 21](#_Toc153525910)

[Definitions: Cultural awareness and safety 24](#_Toc153525911)

[Working with older Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander peoples 24](#_Toc153525912)

[Engaging with Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people in a culturally safe way 25](#_Toc153525913)

[Acknowledgement of Country and Welcome to Country 26](#_Toc153525914)

[Working with people from a culturally and linguistically diverse (CALD) background 27](#_Toc153525915)

[Promoting your service 29](#_Toc153525916)

[Making referrals 32](#_Toc153525917)

[How to make a referral? 32](#_Toc153525918)

[Finding appropriate services 34](#_Toc153525919)

[**Seniors Enquiry Line** 34](#_Toc153525920)

[**My Community Directory** 34](#_Toc153525921)

[**Ask Izzy** 34](#_Toc153525922)

[**Aboriginal Community Controlled Health Organisations (ACCHOs)** 35](#_Toc153525923)

[Building referral networks 37](#_Toc153525924)

[Reporting service activities 38](#_Toc153525925)

[References 39](#_Toc153525926)

# About this Practice Guide

## What is the purpose of this Practice Guide?

The Queensland Government invests in a range of Seniors Social Isolation Services located across the state. The funding supports local solutions that suit the needs of vulnerable First Nations people aged 50 years and over and non-Indigenous people aged 60 years and over experiencing or at risk of experiencing social isolation.

This Practice Guide will assist funded Seniors Social Isolation Services (and other seniors’ organisations) to improve service delivery by providing best practice guidelines for delivering social isolation prevention activities for older Queenslanders. It will also help workers achieve the best possible outcomes for service users by being able to identify the need for other service linkages.

## Who is this Practice Guide for?

Funded Seniors Social Isolation Services are delivered by a broad range of organisations that provide opportunities for older people in their communities to connect.

There are also many community clubs and organisations providing similar programs of activities for older people that do not receive funding through the Queensland Government funded Seniors Social Isolation Program. All of these organisations have a role to play in supporting older Queenslanders to prevent and overcome social isolation and loneliness and may find this Practice Guide to be a helpful tool.

## How was this Practice Guide developed?

The development of this Practice Guide was informed by consultation with funded Seniors Social Isolation Services, other services that provide activities for older people, and older people who access programs across Queensland. Information was gathered through workshops, interviews, and a survey.

# Glossary of terms

**Service user:**

Throughout the Practice Guide the term ‘service user’ is used to refer to individuals that access services and supports. Sometimes an organisation will use other terms to refer to people that access services, including ‘clients’, ‘customers’, ‘consumers’ or ‘members’.

**Organisation:**

The term ‘organisation’ is used throughout the Practice Guide to refer to services that provide support or activities to older people. Sometimes other terms such as ‘service provider’, ‘community organisation’, or ‘service’ are used.

# About social isolation and loneliness

## What is social isolation?

Social isolation is a complex issue affecting a high number of older people in Queensland and putting them at risk of serious mental and physical health conditions, as well as elder abuse.

Some studies have found that there are two age groups that are more at risk of experiencing social isolation and loneliness: young adults between 18 to 25 years of age, and adults over 65 years.6

The report *State of the Older Nation 2021* found that 23 per cent of Australians aged 50 years and over had felt lonely at least some of the time in the past few weeks.3 Social isolation and loneliness is a growing public health concern that needs to be addressed, as it can have a detrimental impact on the health and wellbeing of individuals.2

|  |
| --- |
| **Social isolation** is defined as the state of having minimal contact with others, often reflecting an individual’s small network of relationships.2 It is an objective measure characterised by an absence or limitation in the number of social interactions with others.5  **Loneliness** is the state of distress or discomfort that results when an individual perceives a gap between their desire for social connection and their actual experiences of it.5 |

Social isolation and loneliness are distinct but related concepts. While in some cases loneliness may be an emotional reaction to social isolation, individuals who are socially isolated may not feel lonely and, by contrast, individuals who are socially connected may feel lonely.1 The level of loneliness a person feels may also depend on their own social expectations and their culture’s expectations of relationships.7

## Identifying social isolation and loneliness

Older people are especially vulnerable to social isolation and loneliness due to the social, economic, and health changes that come with ageing. These changes often result in a decline in the quality and quantity of their social relationships.3

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **There are many risk factors that can make an older person more vulnerable to experiencing social isolation and loneliness. Risk factors can include:** | |
| * living alone * not feeling safe enough to access the community * the absence of supportive relationships or having difficult/unfulfilling relationships with others * transitions or disruptive life events such as bereavement, retirement, moving to a different residence, relationship breakdowns, or becoming a primary carer | * living in a rural, regional or remote area with limited access to community engagement opportunities, supports, services, and amenities * limited availability of public transportation or ways of getting around * cognitive impairments such as learning disabilities and dementia * limited personal finances, as this often limits what an individual can engage in socially * lack of access to digital technology.1 |

Psychosocial impairments can also make people vulnerable to social isolation and loneliness.   
Older people who experience mental health concerns such as depression or anxiety are more likely to withdraw socially from others. Reciprocally, social isolation and loneliness can also lead to an individual experiencing poorer mental health.1 Due to the negative thought patterns and altered behaviours associated with depression, an individual experiencing depressive symptoms may view their existing relationships and social supports as inadequate. Older adults with clinical depression or generalised anxiety tend to report higher levels of loneliness, unrelated to the levels of support they receive or the size of their social network.1 Older adults may also find it harder to maintain social connections if they experience reduced self-confidence associated with ageing.8

Another risk factor includes physical health issues or disability. Older people who have physical health issues such as heart disease, stroke, cancer, or physical disability are more likely to experience social isolation and loneliness, as these conditions may limit their ability to socialise. Sensory impairments and hearing loss also increase the risk of social isolation. The relationship is also bi-directional in that individuals who are socially isolated and lonely are more at risk of adverse health outcomes.2

|  |
| --- |
| **In Australia, those more likely to feel lonely were people who:**   * identified as Aboriginal or Torres Strait Islander (50 per cent)3 * identified as LGBTQIA+ (23 per cent)3 * identified as from a culturally and linguistically diverse background due to language and communication barriers and fewer long-standing social ties in community.1 |

## What are the impacts?

Due to social, economic, and health changes that can occur in later life, older people tend to be more susceptible to the adverse consequences of loneliness and isolation.1 Research has found that individuals who are socially isolated or lonely are at increased risk of earlier mortality.9

|  |
| --- |
| **Older adults who experience loneliness and social isolation are also at increased risk of:**   * cardiovascular disease * stroke * cognitive decline * dementia * depression * anxiety * suicidal ideation * suicide.1 |

Social isolation has also been linked to damaging health behaviours including smoking, physical inactivity, and poor sleep.5 There is also concern that chronic loneliness and social isolation can affect an individual’s ability to connect with others in a positive way and engage in activities that may eventually decrease feelings of loneliness.10

Overall, social isolation is associated with poor health outcomes and decreased feelings of wellbeing.10 Conversely, social connectedness and more frequent social contact is associated with higher life satisfaction.5 This highlights that programs and services aimed at addressing social isolation and loneliness have the potential to positively impact an older person’s health and wellbeing.

## How are social isolation and loneliness linked to elder abuse?

Elder abuse is a single or repeated act, or lack of appropriate action, occurring within any relationship where there is an expectation of trust, which causes harm or distress to an older person. Abuse can be physical, sexual, psychological, financial, social or neglect.11

“Older adults who are socially isolated are more likely to experience abuse”

Older adults who are socially isolated are more likely to experience abuse and, because they have limited access to social support, there are fewer opportunities for the abuse to be detected and reported by others.12

A US study that analysed data from 5,777 respondents aged 60 years and older found that one in 10 respondents reported emotional, physical, or sexual mistreatment, or potential neglect in the past year.13 Low social support significantly increased the risk of all forms of abuse.13 The study found that social support was central to the good health and wellbeing of older adults. It also found that a high level of social support reduced the negative impacts of elder abuse and helped prevent future abuse.13

Similarly, the Australian Government’s *National Elder Abuse Prevalence Study* surveyed a sample of 7,000 people aged 65 and over who live in the community. Across the abuse subtypes (financial abuse, physical abuse, sexual abuse, psychological/emotional abuse and neglect), it was found that older adults with a lower sense of social support were more likely to report experiencing elder abuse.14

These studies highlight that social interaction with others, and connection with community resources and programs not only improve quality of life in older adults, but also lower the risk of elder abuse.6

## What is social prescribing and how can it address social isolation?

Social prescribing is a means of enabling health professionals (such as GPs, nurses, allied health professionals etc.) to refer people to a range of local, non-clinical community services.15 It recognises that there are a range of social, economic, and environmental factors that impact people’s health and wellbeing, and these factors can sometimes be why people present to healthcare services.15

Evidence shows that populations that are most likely to benefit from social prescribing include16:

* people living with chronic conditions
* people who experience social isolation and loneliness
* people who experience mental health issues
* people who are vulnerable, for example due to their age or financial situation.

Given that many older people can experience some of the issues noted above, they are likely to benefit substantially from social prescribing.

Social prescribing can address issues that contribute to poor health, such as:

* social isolation
* unstable housing
* financial difficulties
* mental health issues
* relationship difficulties.

Examples of non-medical community support that people could be referred to through a social prescribing model may include:

* adult education programs or volunteering activities
* support with daily activities or to access the community
* financial counselling
* housing support
* healthy living programs such as exercise classes or cooking classes
* community gardening projects
* social groups
* mental health support and support groups.

Social prescribing schemes have traditionally developed in the United Kingdom but have since been implemented in many different countries around the world. In 2019, the United Kingdom’s National Health Service (NHS) Long-Term Plan formally incorporated social prescribing into the NHS and introduced an NHS model of social prescribing as a key component of its personalised care model.17 Evidence suggests that the economic and therapeutic effectiveness of social prescribing is increasing.18 Social prescribing programs have proven to deliver improved outcomes for individuals in relation to loneliness, social isolation, wellbeing, connectedness, and relief to health systems by reducing unnecessary demand on medical and health services.3 However, social prescribing may not achieve its full potential unless funding is available for community organisations to continue to provide services and make and maintain their links with health services.19

On 27 May 2021, the [Parliamentary Inquiry into social isolation and loneliness](https://www.parliament.qld.gov.au/Work-of-Committees/Committees/Committee-Details?cid=165&id=2866) in Queensland was announced and the findings were tabled by the Community Support and Services Committee on 6 December 2021. The Parliamentary Inquiry considered the drivers and impacts of, and effective responses to, social isolation and loneliness in Queensland communities. A range of community organisations and stakeholders contributed to the committee’s public hearings and site visits throughout the inquiry.

A significant number of submitters to the [Parliamentary Inquiry into social isolation and loneliness](https://www.parliament.qld.gov.au/Work-of-Committees/Committees/Committee-Details?cid=165&id=2866) supported the introduction of social prescribing in Queensland. During its inquiry, the committee heard of the positive results observed from the application of the social prescribing model in other jurisdictions.

There are many different models of social prescribing that are used nationally and internationally. However, generally social prescribing schemes involve three components:

1. A healthcare professional or community organisation refers an individual to a link worker (also known as a community connector, community navigator etc.).
2. The individual and link worker engage in consultations to co-design a non-clinical ‘social prescription’ or ‘case management plan’ to improve their health and wellbeing.
3. The individual is supported to connect with local groups and community organisations to engage in activities or access support that will meet their individual needs and goals.15

In Queensland, there are rising numbers of social prescribing programs in the community, located at and utilising neighbourhood and community centres. The [Parliamentary Inquiry into social isolation and loneliness](https://www.parliament.qld.gov.au/Work-of-Committees/Committees/Committee-Details?cid=165&id=2866) highlighted examples of social prescribing programs in Queensland, including the Ways to Wellness program provided by the Mt Gravatt Community Centre. Ways to Wellness operates using the three social prescribing components noted above. General medical practices, outpatient clinics, allied health professionals, community organisations, and other agencies who recognise that a person is experiencing social isolation and loneliness, can directly refer the person to a link worker through the Ways to Wellness program20. The link worker will work with the person to create a case management plan that includes the person’s goals and needs, and will link the person with organisations, sources of support, and interest groups in the community, whilst also addressing any barriers to participation20. The link worker supports the person to connect with these organisations and groups by introducing the person to the organisation or group, and attending with the person until they are comfortable to go by themselves.20

The important role played by neighbourhood and community centres was highlighted in the inquiry, as centres facilitate involvement in both centre-based activities, as well as broader community participation. They play a linkage role to support individuals to navigate the broader service system, access key supports and find meaningful opportunities for volunteering, mutual support and social connection. Even though formal social prescribing models do not exist in all regions in Queensland, organisations such as neighbourhood and community centres play a vital linkage and referral role in their communities.

|  |
| --- |
| The next part of this document provides practical guidance for workers and volunteers who deliver social isolation prevention programs or activities for older people. |

# Supporting people

## How to talk to people about their wellbeing

If you have noticed changes in someone who is accessing your service, or if you are concerned about their wellbeing, it is important to have a conversation about what might be happening for them.

Many people may be reluctant to directly raise feelings of loneliness or other issues they are experiencing, so being familiar with the symptoms of social isolation and risk factors that lead to decreased wellbeing is important.

By building a trusting relationship with the person from the beginning, you will be better equipped to notice changes in their wellbeing. If trust has been established, the person will also feel more comfortable to engage in a conversation with you about their wellbeing.

Before having a conversation there are a few things to keep in mind:

1. **Find the right time.**Hold the conversation in a quiet space where you’re unlikely to be interrupted or overheard.
2. **Consider having the conversation while doing an activity.**Some people may feel more comfortable talking while doing something else, such as going for a walk or doing an activity together.

Phrases for starting a conversation about wellbeing:

* “I’ve noticed lately that you…”

This is a helpful phrase for respectfully introducing concerns that you have observed.

* “I know that you are going through….so I just wanted to check in with you and see if there’s anything I can do to support you.”

If you are aware that a person has experienced a life event or is going through a period of change, this is a good way to check in with them and see how they are coping.

Remember that some people may not be ready to talk about their wellbeing, or they may not want or be willing to accept support. You may need to have an ongoing conversation with them, regularly check in, continue to build trust, and offer support.

|  |
| --- |
| **The following points provide a range of tips to support having a conversation about wellbeing:**   * Use active listening skills and try to listen without judging or reacting. Actively listen by:   + giving the person your full attention   + using body posture that is relaxed, and does not signal disinterest   + observing the person’s non-verbal communication, and the emotion behind their words   + summarising what they have said or how they are feeling and repeating it back to them, to check that you have heard them and understood correctly. For example, “it sounds like you’re saying…”   + maintaining appropriate eye contact   + nodding and giving positive prompts such as “I’m hearing you” or “that sounds really difficult”   + asking open-ended questions to encourage the person to express themselves so you can understand more clearly   + asking for clarification if they say something that you don’t understand. For example, “what do you mean when you say…”   + giving the person time and space to think, question and express their point of view. Silence allows people to reflect and process information.4 * Use language that is easy to understand and, if you are sharing information with the person, check from time to time that they have understood. * Find out what support networks the person has in place. * Use a strengths-based approach, where the focus is on what the person can do, rather than what they cannot do.4 * Use encouraging words and provide support options/suggestions for assistance to the person so they have a choice in how they can address their concerns.4 * Some people may be reluctant to accept supports or services as they want to stay independent. Talk to them about how services and supports can help them stay independent for longer. * Some people may not know what services and supports are available in their community. You can utilise online tools such as ‘My Community Directory’ or ‘Ask Izzy’ to find what might be available and share this information with them. |

Some organisations will administer an annual short questionnaire as a way of tracking outcomes and to update a service user’s goals and requests. Even if this is done annually, it is also important to engage your service users in frequent casual conversations about how they are finding activities and whether they need any further support or information. You could do this while having one-on-one conversations with your service users, or you could engage the group in a conversation about how they are finding activities.

## How to understand an older person’s needs

When someone attends your service for the first time, it can be helpful to gather information about the person so that you can ensure you are best meeting their needs. This is usually referred to as an ‘intake process.’ You may also need to assess the needs of your existing service users from time to time as well, particularly if you notice a change in their situation which may require a referral to another service.

The initial intake conversation you have with a person should not be scripted. It would ideally feel like a casual conversation between the worker and the person. This is also an important opportunity to talk to the person more about the activities and supports your organisation delivers. The way an intake is completed will be different for each organisation depending on the type of service they provide. For some organisations the intake process might be a conversation with the person about their hobbies or interests. In other organisations the intake process might be a more detailed conversation delving into why the person has come to the service, and what their support needs are.

Some organisations may allow people to try activities a few times to see how they find it, before completing an intake with them.

If you need to collect sensitive information from the person during the intake conversation, you should ask for their consent prior to doing so. It is important that your service users understand how their information will be used, whether their information will be shared, and who it will be shared with.

If you have a funding contract with Queensland Government, it is important to read the terms and conditions relating to Privacy and Confidentiality, obtaining informed and written consent, protection of personal information, and recordkeeping requirements. Service providers should be mindful of privacy laws. For example, a service provider should only collect someone’s personal information that is reasonably necessary for their work.

It is important to store your service users’ personal information in a secure and safe location that cannot be accessed by others.

During the intake process, you can collect information about the person in a range of ways.  
Some examples include:

* having a casual conversation  
  If you have a casual conversation with the person, it is a good idea to take notes as you will need to gather their personal information and contact details, as well as any other important information they may have raised.
* asking the person to complete a membership form  
  If you ask the person to complete a membership form, it is important that this is accompanied by a conversation. Having a conversation with the person will help you understand what has motivated them to attend your service, and what they are most interested in. Keep in mind that some people may not be able to complete a form. For example, if they experience issues with literacy or they may speak limited English.
* going through a structured intake form with the person  
  Structured intake forms are a more formalised way of completing an intake. They help organisations collect consistent information about people that access their service. Structured intake forms provide a template of information and questions that the worker can go through and complete while having a conversation with the person. Often structured intake forms are used when an organisation needs to collect information that is more comprehensive than basic demographic information. For example, information about a person’s support networks, health issues, and other needs. Organisations who provide case management services will often use a structured intake form so that they can gather the necessary information needed to determine what a person’s goals are and where they may require support. Structured intake forms can be a helpful tool for all organisations to use, and organisations can tailor the length of the structured intake form and types of questions asked to suit the purpose it is being used for. The way you collect information may differ depending on the organisation you work for and what process your organisation already has in place. If you don’t have a structured intake process in place, you could use the suggestions outlined in the following table to create a template for your organisation. Templates help you collect consistent data and information for all people accessing the service.

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| Demographic information | * Name * Date of birth/age * Gender * Address * Phone number * Main language they speak at home * Whether they identify as   + Aboriginal and/or Torres Strait Islander; or   + Culturally and linguistically diverse * Next of kin or trusted alternative contact |
|  |  |
| Interests and preferences | * What motivated the person to approach your service and what they are hoping to get out of your service. * What the person would like to address/receive support with. * Find out about the person’s life and what they have enjoyed doing in the past. By doing this, you will be able to match them with suitable activities, or potentially look at starting up a new activity. |
|  |  |
| Support networks | Finding out the following information will help you determine whether the person may benefit from referrals to other supports/services:   * What does their support network look like? Do they have family or friends they keep in touch with? * What services do they access? Do they receive any daily living or social support? * Do they live alone or with other/s? * How do they get around the community? |
|  |  |
| Health and other needs | Finding out the following information will help to determine the types of activities that may be suitable for the person:   * Accessibility requirements * Whether they have conditions/impairments to be aware of * Whether they have any cultural/spiritual/social/environmental or health needs.   For example, if the person has a physical condition and is interested in attending an exercise class, you may need to let the instructor know so that exercises can be tailored to suit them.  Another example could be someone with a hearing impairment preferring to engage in smaller groups/activities. |

## How to work with an interpreter

You may need to engage an interpreter for important conversations when the person:

* requests it
* speaks English as a second language
* is difficult to understand
* responds only in a limited way
* relies on family and friends to interpret
* wishes to communicate in their preferred language
* cannot respond to questions in English.

The factsheet [Assessing the need for an interpreter](https://www.ceh.org.au/wp-content/uploads/2022/04/LS2_Assessing-the-need-for-an-interpreter-2022APR.pdf) from the Centre for Culture, Ethnicity and Health will provide you with further information.

The Translating and Interpreting Service (TIS National) is an interpreting service provided by the Department of Home Affairs for people who do not speak English and for agencies and businesses that need to communicate with their non-English speaking service users   
([About TIS National | Translating and Interpreting Service (TIS National)](https://www.tisnational.gov.au/en/About-TIS-National)).

You can find out about charges and free services here -   
[Charges and free services | Translating and Interpreting Service (TIS National)](https://www.tisnational.gov.au/en/Agencies/Charges-and-free-services)

## Working with people who are deaf or hearing impaired

The National Relay Service allows people who are Deaf, hard of hearing and/or have a speech impairment to make and receive phone calls.

Find out more about the National Relay Service here - [About the National Relay Service (NRS) | Access Hub](https://www.accesshub.gov.au/about-the-nrs)

# Delivering services

## What activities could be delivered?

Organisations and community groups across Queensland are delivering a wide range of activities that aim to reduce social isolation and improve the wellbeing of older people. The table below provides examples of activities that best meet the needs of older Queenslanders.

If you deliver activities to older people in your community, or are planning to, you may want to consider providing activities from a few of the categories below. By offering a diverse range of activities, you may be able to attract more people to your service.

**Physical health and wellbeing**

Exercise groups or classes, such as:

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
| * yoga * chair yoga  (chair yoga may be better suited to service users with injuries or mobility limitations) | * Tai Chi * Pilates * dancing * walking * Zumba | * pool-based fitness activities (for example: hydrotherapy, aqua aerobics etc.) |

Consider low-impact options to cater for service users who may have mobility limitations.

**Tech savvy activities**

Helping older people learn to use devices such as phones or computers can increase their connectedness. Examples include:

* **One-on-one support**Where a person meets with a worker/volunteer for support with a technology related issue they have identified.
* **‘Bring your own device’ group session**  
  A group activity where service users bring their device and the worker/volunteer goes around the room and assists people individually with their device. This approach provides an opportunity for peer support. It also provides the opportunity for group members to socialise with others.
* **Structured classes**Each class is a structured learning experience where the facilitator focusses on a different topic each session (for example: how to set up an email, how to send a text message)

It is important to understand your target group and what approach may work best for them. For example, structured classes may not always be appropriate, as each person that accesses your service is likely to have unique support needs when it comes to learning how to use technology.

Some people may also learn better when they are provided with one-on-one support.

**Information sessions / discussion groups**

Hosting information sessions where you invite other services to speak about their service or a particular topic is a great way to build the knowledge of your service users. Incorporating the information session into a social event, such as a luncheon, may entice more of your service users to attend. It can also help to spark a conversation amongst older people on particular topics. There are a range of organisations that offer community education on specific topics.

Some of the many topic areas that are relevant for older people include:

* coping with grief and loss (including what services are available to older people)
* elder abuse prevention
* accessing the Australian Government My Aged Care portal
* services available through Centrelink (Services Australia)
* safety
* Queensland Government services including Seniors Cards and concessions
* advance care planning and emergency planning
* nutrition.

See if your guest speaker can stay for a short time after the information session so that your service users have the opportunity to speak with them individually.

Besides increasing knowledge, the other benefit of an information session is that it may lead to your service users accepting a referral to another service/organisation. Some people may only feel comfortable accessing a service when a personal connection is made with a worker.

**Social programs**

Group social activities such as:

* bus trips
* movie days
* lunch outings or picnics
* celebration of significant days or events (for example, Queensland Seniors Month, religious holidays such as Ramadan or Christmas etc.)
* bowls or ten pin bowling
* games (for example, bingo, bridge, trivia, mahjong etc.)
* shopping bus (drop-offs and pick-ups into town for people to individually attend appointments, shopping etc.)
* art and craft (for example, mosaics, sewing, crocheting etc.)
* gardening
* music activities (for example, music therapy, drumming group, choir etc.)
* concerts (for example, getting local music groups or schools involved in delivering a concert for your service users)
* interest groups (for example, mentoring youth, barbecues, teaching others certain skills, fundraising activities such as Australia’s biggest morning tea etc.)
* support groups (for example, dementia support group)
* men’s group
* women’s group
* book clubs.

Sometimes, it’s also good to keep things simple. Your service users might want a space where they can connect and talk to others over food. You could also consider having a space where a few activities are happening at the same time (for example, board games), and people have the option to get involved in an activity or just have a conversation with others.

**Intergenerational programs**

Intergenerational programs involve activities or programs that bring together people from different generations.

Intergenerational programs can help to reduce loneliness and isolation in older people and give them a sense of purpose. Such programs help to bridge the gap between younger and older generations.

If you’re interested in starting an intergenerational program, contact local schools, kindergartens, or other services that work with youth to discuss a partnership. Examples of intergenerational programs happening throughout Queensland include:

* mixed Tai Chi group for older women and mums and bubs
* Elder Olympics (a day of games and activities for older people and primary school students)
* visiting kindergartens
* visiting schools to teach children about the ‘olden days’
* school holiday art and craft program for primary school children led by older people.

**Volunteering**

Volunteering can be a great way for your service users to share their skills and life experiences with others. You could partner with local community organisations or businesses to link your service users with volunteering opportunities. Examples include:

* mentoring – this is similar to the intergenerational programs noted above. Some schools will have opportunities for mature people to mentor youth
* disability groups
* neighbourhood and community centres
* aged care – supporting older people in aged care facilities by visiting
* local charities and hospitals
* regional councils – Community Engagement Officers at councils may be aware of local volunteering opportunities on offer.

There are also thousands of volunteer opportunities listed on the Volunteering Queensland website. Volunteering Queensland is the state peak body for volunteering in Queensland and is dedicated to advancing and promoting volunteering. Visit their website here - [Volunteering Queensland – Volunteering Queensland (volunteeringqld.org.au)](https://volunteeringqld.org.au/)

**Online activities**

Providing options for online activities can be an effective way of engaging older people who may be socially isolated and unable to access social connection programs in person. In particular, online activities could complement face to face service delivery in areas where distance is a barrier and in-person gatherings are less frequent. Having this option could also be helpful for older people who may be unwell or have an injury that prevents them from attending the regular social gathering in person. Examples of ways you can engage older people in online activities include:

* cup of tea and casual chat via an online platform such as Zoom
* facilitated online games (for example, you could host a regular online trivia game or quiz)
* online talk show (for example, you could have a guest speaker link in via Zoom to speak about a topic of interest, and allow your service users to participate in a Q&A).

If an older person you work with is not able to attend in-person events, and does not have the resources to link into an online activity, connecting with them via phone on a regular basis can help them to feel more socially connected. Some organisations also utilise a peer support approach, where the person’s friends/peers from the group visit them during times where they are not able to attend the activity in person.

Delivering services online can come with challenges particularly around digital literacy. Older Australians aged 65+ are the least digitally included age group according to the Australia Digital Inclusion Index (ADI).21

**Be Connected**

Be Connected is an Australian government initiative committed to increasing the confidence, skills and online safety of older Australians. It can help with:

* learning the basics of technology and getting online
* banking and shopping online
* accessing government services
* safely using social media to stay connected with family and community.

Be Connected also offers in-person help and support for older Australians to engage with digital technology. To find help locally, you can use the Be Connected Partner map.

[Find help locally | Be Connected (beconnectednetwork.org.au)](https://www.beconnectednetwork.org.au/be-connected-network/find-help-locally#/map)

If an older person does not have a device, you could look at linking them in with a local library or neighbourhood centre with public computers.

## What to consider when planning activities?

When planning activities, it is important to consider the following:

1. **Ensure activities suit the region**. Not all activities listed above will be appropriate for every region. Pay attention to local needs and wants, and leverage the passion and expertise of local people, as some may be interested in running activities.
2. **Provide a variety of activities**. People have diverse interests, so by providing a variety of activities it will help to attract more people to your service.
3. **Listen to what your service users want**. It is important to regularly ask your service users what they want to see in the program. You could either find out what they are interested in when they initially approach your service, through regular surveys or by engaging your group in periodic conversations about what activities they would like to see.
4. **Cost**. The cost of activities can be a significant barrier for people who may wish to attend your service. While you may need to charge a co-contribution fee for some activities, try and keep these costs as low as possible. Also consider having some free activities available.
5. **Provide meals/refreshments.** This can entice more people to come along to the activity.
6. **Transport**. Lack of transport can be a significant barrier to accessing services. If your service is unable to provide transport, ask the following questions:
   1. Are your service users able to access community transport? To find out their eligibility and to connect with a service provider, you should contact *My Aged Care*.
   2. Are there members of your program that might be willing to transport other members who live near them?
   3. Are there other organisations in your community who have a bus that might be willing to share it with your organisation on days they don’t require it?
7. **The diverse needs of your service users**. You can find more information on this in the next section (‘How to create an inclusive service’).
8. **Risk assessments**. Conduct risk assessments of the environments in which you hold activities to ensure the safety of your service users. For example, ensure that the environment – including the bathroom – is accessible and has no trip hazards, that the lighting is adequate, that there is an evacuation plan in place and that a carpark is available etc. It is also important to ensure that you have public liability insurance. Public liability insurance will cover an organisation or business for financial losses relating to property damage or personal injury suffered by others as a result of the organisation’s activities. If you receive funding from the Queensland Government, having the relevant liability insurance is part of the funding contract terms and conditions.
9. **Attendance/sign in sheet**. Asking participants to sign in for each activity is important, not only for safety and insurance purposes, but so you can accurately report on attendance rates and help track the popularity of each activity.
10. **The importance of building relationships**. Developing collaborations and building relationships in your local community with other organisations, businesses, and councils is essential. If other organisations and businesses support what you are trying to achieve, they may be able to offer support to your organisation in various ways, such as by sponsoring an event, or by providing a venue at a low or no cost.

## How to create an inclusive service

Diversity refers to the characteristics that make individuals different from one another.   
These may include:

* Age
* Gender
* Sexuality
* Physical or intellectual ability
* Faith
* Cultural background
* Language
* Family responsibilities
* Particular lived experiences, such as being financially or socially disadvantaged or experiencing homelessness.

“There is no ‘one-size-fits-all’ approach to diversity and inclusion; each person who accesses your service will have unique needs and wants.”

It is important to be aware that older people have diverse characteristics and life experiences, so ensuring your service is safe and inclusive for all older people is important.

There is no ‘one-size-fits-all’ approach to diversity and inclusion; each person who accesses your service will have unique needs and wants. Never assume anything about your service users. By taking the time to meet with them and develop a relationship based on mutual trust and respect, you can find out both their challenges and strengths. Listening to and building rapport with each person who accesses your service is key to making them feel comfortable and welcome.

Below are some tips on fostering an inclusive space that celebrates diversity:

1. **Talk to your service users about the lived experience of diverse groups.** Holding information sessions on various topics is a good way to build acceptance and understanding of diverse groups and experiences. For example, you could invite an LGBTQIA+ advocacy organisation along to an event as a guest speaker.
2. **Set a ‘Code of Conduct’ for group activities.** It can be helpful to co-design a ‘code of conduct’ with groups to make sure that everyone is on the same page when it comes to creating a safe and respectful environment. The ‘code of conduct’ does not need to be lengthy. Examples of what you might include in it are: ‘one person speaks at a time’, ‘listen to and respect other people’s points of view’ or ‘use respectful language when talking to others.’
3. **Give your service users the option to bring a support person along to activities.** Some people may feel more comfortable attending an activity if they can bring someone. This could be their support worker, a family member or friend.
4. **Provide service users with simple, understandable information.** This extends to your promotional materials as well. Keep the language you use simple.
5. **Explore flexible methods of service delivery.** You may have to tailor or adapt processes to meet the emerging needs of consumers. Again, listen to your service users about what they want and need. Examples include:
   1. If possible, create a range of different sized groups (large and small), as some service users may not feel comfortable engaging in large groups.
   2. Having a women’s group and men’s group in addition to mixed gender activities, as some people may not feel safe/comfortable in mixed gender groups.
   3. Visiting someone in their home or keeping in touch with them via phone calls if they are socially isolated, but not ready to engage in a group activity.
6. **Identify opportunities to link with community groups or other organisations that specialise in working with a certain diverse cohort.** For example, you could work with local cultural groups to run a monthly cultural café where service users can learn about a different culture and explore food from that culture. Connecting with locals to help design and run events is important.
7. **Consider ways to link service users with local community groups that they might be interested in.22** You might offer a space onsite for a local group to meet, or you could partner with a local group/organisation and run a joint event every now and then.
8. For example, you could plan a celebration for Harmony Day, NAIDOC Week, Mardi Gras, International celebratory days, or International Day of People with Disability. This will show your service users that their diversity is identified and celebrated.
9. **Advertise your service to show that you’re inclusive.** Examples of this includehaving symbols such as the rainbow flag, and Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander flags on brochures. You could also have a statement on your brochures and website about your organisation’s diversity and inclusion stance.

## Definitions: Cultural awareness and safety

You may have heard the terms ‘cultural awareness’ or ‘cultural safety’ before.

**Cultural awareness** involves being sensitive to the similarities and differences between cultures when communicating or interacting with members of other cultural groups.23

**Cultural safety** refers to an environment that is safe for all people. It involves creating a space that embraces the differences between people and allows for a shared experience of respect, acknowledgement, and understanding.23

## Working with older Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander peoples

Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander cultures are rich in community knowledge, wisdom of Elders, and spiritual and cultural practices and protocols.24 Connection to family and connection to country are at the heart of all Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander culture, and Elders play an important role in their communities and families.24 Elders are highly respected senior members of their communities, and are recognised for their wisdom, cultural knowledge, and community care and service.25 Elders preserve and protect stories, heritage, cultural teachings, and the experiences of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander peoples.25

European colonisation had a devastating impact on Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander communities and culture. For Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people, colonisation meant that they were evicted from their traditional territories and forced to relocate to reserves and missions.26 They were also subjected to violence, epidemic disease, and denied their customs and traditions.26

Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people continue to be impacted by intergenerational trauma and disadvantage as a result of colonisation.26 This is why it is important for organisations to utilise a trauma-informed approach when working with Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander peoples. Despite the past and present impacts of colonisation, Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people continue to strengthen and grow with the resurgence of language, cultural knowledge, and traditions.27

On 16 August 2022 the Queensland Government, Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander and non-Indigenous Queenslanders signed Queensland’s [Path to Treaty](https://www.qld.gov.au/firstnations/treaty) Commitment. The Commitment is a collective pledge to hear the truth of our State’s history, and to work together to be ready to make negotiating treaties possible. The Queensland Government has also committed to the targets set out in the national [Closing the Gap Framework](https://www.closingthegap.gov.au/). This Practice Guide will help to achieve positive outcomes relating to target one (‘Everyone enjoys long and healthy lives’,) and target 14 (‘People enjoy high levels of social and emotional wellbeing’).

It is important that we understand and recognise the history, heritage and resilience of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people, because it is an important step towards reconciliation. Reconciliation aims to achieve equality, equity and the building of relationships between Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people and non-Indigenous Australians.

It is important to be aware of the lasting impacts of history, and the role we can play in improving the cultural safety of our services to ensure they are as welcoming and inclusive as possible.

## Engaging with Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people in a culturally safe way

Demonstrating cultural awareness and offering cultural safety within a service for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people is a key to effective engagement.

There is significant diversity among Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander peoples. It is important to acknowledge the traditional owners of the land your service is located on. Details on how you can acknowledge traditional owners at events is included below.

The [Culturally Informed Trauma Integrated Healing Approach (CITIHA) Framework](https://www.wealli.com.au/wp-content/uploads/2021/11/Generic-We-Al-li-info-sheet-one-CITIHA-1.pdf) is a model that is rooted in an understanding of the impact of trauma, and emphasises physical, psychological and emotional safety for both service users and staff. The Framework outlines a variety of principles and tips for engaging with Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people. Some tips which may be helpful to keep in mind to ensure your service is culturally safe include:

* creating a calm and respectful physical and emotional environment
* making people feel welcome to your service by providing tours, staff introductions, and introductions to other service users. Provide full information about your service and be responsive and respectful of the person’s needs
* understanding trauma and its impact on individuals, families and communal groups. This is critical to avoid misunderstandings between staff and service users that can re-traumatise service users and cause them to disengage from a program
* ensure cultural competency for example by offering opportunities for service users to engage in cultural rituals, speak in their first language and by offering specific foods
* listening
* involve service users in the design of programs and activities.

The Victorian Government Department of Health has developed an [Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander cultural safety framework](https://www.health.vic.gov.au/publications/aboriginal-and-torres-strait-islander-cultural-safety-framework-part-1). Part two of the framework is the cultural safety continuum reflective tool, which includes individual and organisational reflective questions designed to support continuous practice improvements in cultural safety. The tool also includes a variety of actions you could look at implementing to improve the level of cultural safety in your organisation.

Some of the actions that may be useful to consider implementing into your organisation include:

* identify and build relationships with Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander organisations
* develop a mechanism for regularly listening to service user feedback
* increase the Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander voice by creating opportunities for input into new programs and activities
* embed and enhance cultural safety practices across organisational practice, such as acknowledgement of country
* allow time and a space for cultural learning to occur.

While not all actions outlined in the reflective tool may be relevant for your organisation, identifying a few achievable ways you can make your service safe for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander peoples is a positive step forward.

Incorporating a cultural practice such as Yarning Circles into your program or activities can help to make the space culturally safe for everyone, and it offers the opportunity to revisit traditional Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander cultural practices of coming together, sharing and strengthening relationships.28 When undertaken in a culturally appropriate manner, Yarning Circles are suitable for all people to utilise.28 Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander peoples have been using Yarning Circles for thousands of years as a way of learning from a collective group, building respectful relationships, and to preserve and pass on cultural knowledge.28 These circles provide a safe, respectful, and collaborative space for people to speak without judgment. Yarning Circles are used as a meeting place for both Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander and non-Indigenous communities to come together.29 Yarning Circles could be a good practice to incorporate if you would like your service users to engage in discussion on a particular topic. For example, to spark a conversation on a topic that a guest speaker presented on, or to gather their ideas about future activities they would like to see in the program.

Yarning Circles can take a number of formats but the following guidelines generally apply when initiating a Yarning Circle30:

1. Sit in a circle.
2. Invite service users to introduce themselves and share something about themselves.
3. Introduce the purpose of the Yarning Circle or the focus questions to discuss.
4. Encourage service users to take turns to talk to promote reciprocal sharing and learning.
5. Resolve any actions or issues identified by the Yarning Circle, or agree to follow up in future Yarning Circles.30

The University of Newcastle, Australia has developed [Yarning Kits Cultural Guidance](https://www.newcastle.edu.au/__data/assets/pdf_file/0008/925379/2023-yarning-kits-cultural-guiding.pdf) which provides an overview of a Yarning Circle, and how to conduct it in a culturally appropriate manner.

## Acknowledgement of Country and Welcome to Country

Incorporating an Acknowledgement of Country or Welcome to Country into social gatherings and events is a culturally appropriate way to show respect for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander peoples as the Traditional Owners of the land and will contribute to the cultural inclusivity and safety of the event you are hosting. By incorporating an Acknowledgement of Country or Welcome to Country into your social gatherings and events you will demonstrate that your organisation appreciates the rich heritage and cultural significance that underpins the Country we live and work in.

A Welcome to Country is delivered by Traditional Owners, or Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander peoples who have been given permission from Traditional Owners, to welcome visitors to their Country.

An Acknowledgement of Country is an opportunity for anyone to show respect for Traditional Owners or Custodians and the continuing connection of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander peoples to Country.

You can learn more about a Welcome to Country and Acknowledgement of Country on the [Reconciliation Australia](https://www.reconciliation.org.au/reconciliation/acknowledgement-of-country-and-welcome-to-country/) website. If you are unsure whose Country you are on, the [Australian Institute of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Studies](https://aiatsis.gov.au/whose-country) has some suggestions on how you can find this out.

## Working with people from a culturally and linguistically diverse (CALD) background

According to the 2021 Australian Bureau of Statistics (ABS) Census, just over 7 million people in Australia were born overseas, representing 27.6% of the population.31 You may already have people that access your service who are from a culturally and linguistically diverse (CALD) background, so it is important to consider what else you could be doing to ensure your service is culturally safe for all service users.

The [Centre for Cultural Diversity in Ageing](https://www.culturaldiversity.com.au/) has a range of Culturally Inclusive Aged Care Practice Guides which set out key considerations, actions and resources that can support organisations who work with older people to deliver inclusive services to people from culturally and linguistically diverse backgrounds. The practice guide on ‘[leisure and lifestyle’](https://www.culturaldiversity.com.au/documents/practice-guides/1654-leisure-and-lifestyle-1/file) may be helpful for organisations who provide social connection activities. The ‘leisure and lifestyle practice guide’ highlights some key considerations such as:

* ensuring that service users are able to communicate their preferences in their preferred language
* facilitating family and community involvement in activities where appropriate
* asking service users and/or their families which festivals and special days they would like to celebrate, and how they would like to observe these occasions
* asking service users and their families or support personnel to determine what is needed to facilitate their involvement in recreational activities.

[Diversicare](http://www.diversicare.com.au/) is a division of the Ethnic Communities Council of Queensland, and have a range of resources to equip organisations to deliver culturally appropriate care. Diversicare’s ‘[Little Book of Cultural Tips](https://diversicare.com.au/wp-content/uploads/2015/09/Little_Book_of_Cultural_Tips_final_proof_7_May_2015-FINAL-4-27pm.pdf)’ aims to assist all staff involved in the community, aged care and health industries in the provision of culturally appropriate support and care, by increasing their awareness in areas where cultural sensitivities may exist, and wherever possible providing some tips and information sources.

Chapter 2 of the ‘Little Book of Cultural Tips’ is focussed on effective communication with service users, and outlines the following strategies to improve communication:

* prepare and plan before meeting with the person (for example, read up about the person’s culture prior to meeting with them, and if language is an issue, be sure to arrange an interpreter)
* when meeting with the person:
  + explain what you are doing
  + speak clearly in a normal tone of voice
  + provide information in an easy-to-follow sequence
  + make use of short open questions
  + be aware of your pitch, how loud or softly you are speaking, and the speed at which you talk
  + ensure a private setting without noise or distraction
  + avoid pressures or internal feelings causing distractions (for example, thinking about an upcoming appointment)
* be receptive to the results of your communication by:
  + practicing active listening with an open mind
  + observing gestures, facial expressions and body language
  + asking the person about things you are unsure of (they are the experts in their own lives and cultures)
  + being patient and empathetic
  + ensuring you do not complete sentences for the other person
* build trust as a strong foundation for future communication by:
  + respecting differences and working together
  + choosing humour carefully
  + being aware of confidentiality
  + avoiding making assumptions, judgmental comments and stereotyping
  + remembering that observation is the key to communication.

Diversicare has also published a range of [cultural profiles](https://www.diversicare.com.au/service-providers/general-resources/) which support organisations in delivering culturally appropriate care. The profiles provide an overview of various cultures.

The Centre for Cultural Diversity in Ageing also has a range of [multilingual resources](https://www.culturaldiversity.com.au/resources/multilingual-resources) to help with communication including bilingual phrase cards, communication cards, and interpreter cards.

# Promoting your service

Marketing your service in a variety of ways will help build positive awareness of your organisation and the work you do. It will also help to reach people who may be interested in accessing your service.

Some of the different methods you can use to market your organisation include:

**Online**

Online platforms can be a cost-effective way to advertise your program, including:

* a website outlining your service and the activities you offer
* social media (Facebook in particular has been identified as effective as services can be promoted on community groups)
* list your service on [My Community Directory](https://www.mycommunitydirectory.com.au/)
* list your service on [Ask Izzy](https://askizzy.org.au/).

**Local media**

Linking in with local community radio stations and local newspapers to advertise your program can extend your organisation’s reach to a wider audience.

**Posters or flyers**

Posters or flyers can be easy to design and distribute. You should include the following information on them:

* your organisation name/logo
* a brief description of your service/the activities you offer
* the location of the venue
* your organisation’s contact details or website.

You could deliver the posters/flyers to services and retailers. There also may be community noticeboards at the local supermarket, library, neighbourhood or community centre, GP waiting room or post office where you can display your poster/flyer. You could also place flyers in people’s letterboxes in your local area.

**Newsletters**

Many services use newsletters as a way of sharing regular information to stay connected to their members, but also as a way of letting others know about their service. You could deliver your newsletters to organisations in your local area including medical and allied health practices. You could include the following in your newsletter:

* information about your organisation, including the program of activities
* upcoming community events
* phone numbers and details about other local services
* other content that may be of interest and keep people engaged, such as recipes, puzzles, trivia questions etc.
* other important information (for example, preparing for disasters).

**Information stalls at community events**

Having an information stall at community events or local markets is another good way of promoting your organisation, as it may help you reach community members that are not yet linked with other services. Some not-for-profit services use local markets as both a way of promoting the service and also as a fundraising opportunity.

**Active outreach**

Some organisations have tried doorknocking in their local community as a way of letting older people know about their service. While this approach can be time-consuming, it can be successful in reaching older people who you may not be able to reach through other means.

Some older people find it difficult to leave their home due to multiple barriers, which may include physical or mental health issues. As a result of feeling socially isolated, they may not feel comfortable enough to reach out to services. Having a conversation on their doorstep can help to create a personal connection and make them aware of the supports your organisation provides. You could talk to them about what they enjoy about living in their neighbourhood, whether they feel connected with the wider community, as well as what some of the challenges they are facing are.

You could also visit organisations in your local area and talk to them about your service. This can help to increase the visibility of your organisation particularly if you are in a rural or remote area. Connecting with aged care providers is a good starting point, as they may be providing support to older people that would benefit from what your service offers. Other organisations that you could visit to let them know about your service include:

* neighbourhood or community centres
* community organisations who provide support to older people
* medical centres
* allied health practices (for example, physiotherapy clinics, hearing clinics etc.)
* pharmacies
* local hospital or health services
* Rotary Clubs, Lions Clubs and RSL  
  (the Returned and Services League) sub-branches.

**Connecting with the peak body for older people**

If you want to make your voice heard by government on issues relating to older people, engaging with a peak organisation/body can help to do this.

A peak organisation is a non-government organisation that represents the interests of a specific community or sector. Their membership consists of other organisations of allied interests. Peak bodies offer a strong voice for the specific sector, through undertaking peak roles which include:

* research and policy development
* providing advice to government and their sector
* advocacy and representation to government and other decision makers
* information sharing within their sector and to the community
* sector consultation and coordination within their sector
* sector capacity building to enable better service delivery.

“If you want to make your voice heard by government on issues relating to older people, engaging with a peak organisation/body can help to do this.”

Council on the Ageing (COTA) is a peak body representing the interests and views of older Australians. COTA advocates, informs and influences both federal, state and local government, the business sector and the general community to deliver better outcomes for people aged 50 and over. There is a COTA in each state and territory. COTA is invited to sit on a wide range of forums, committees, consumer advisory groups and research bodies which have the power to bring about change. Members represented by COTA have opportunities to directly contribute to the identification of issues and the development of policy.

Learn more about COTA Queensland here - [Homepage - COTA QLD](https://www.cotaqld.org.au/).

# Making referrals

## How to make a referral?

A referral is the process of connecting someone to other information or another service that will support them to meet their individual needs. All referrals should be made in consultation with the person, and with their informed consent. Informed consent means that the person agrees to the referral with a full understanding of:

* why the referral is being made
* what the service they are being referred to will provide them
* alternative services available.

If there are a variety of services to choose from, it can be helpful to present the person with a range of referral options and let them decide what services they want to use. Referrals are much more likely to be effective if the person is involved in deciding what service is most appropriate for them. When it comes to referring people to other organisations or services, there are a few different ways to do this. The three different types of referrals are known as32:

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
|  | Definition | Follow up |
| 1. Information provision | Providing the person with verbal or written information (such as a brochure) about other services and encouraging the person to contact the service or organisation independently.  While warm or facilitated referrals are generally more effective, some people may prefer to receive information about services. | If you provide someone with information about a service, it is a good idea to check with the person at a later time if they have made contact with the service.  If they haven’t, explore the reasons why. If the person is experiencing barriers with contacting the service, they may benefit from a warm or facilitated referral. |
| 2. Warm referral | Contacting the organisation with the person.  Examples of a warm referral include:   * Completing a referral form with the person * Phoning the organisation with the person to make introductions and share information. | Ways to follow up on warm referrals include contacting the organisation to see if your referral has been accepted, and what their plan is for engaging with the person. It is important to obtain consent from the person to contact the organisation.  You should also check in with the person from time to time to find out if they are receiving the required support from the organisation they were referred to. |
| 3. Facilitated referral | The worker provides relevant information to another organisation, makes arrangements for the person to attend, and/or attends the organisation with the person for the initial appointment.  An example of a facilitated referral may involve providing the organisation with comprehensive information about the person you are referring, so that the person does not have to repeat their story. You may then attend the initial appointment with the person at the organisation’s location or invite the worker to meet you and the person at your service, to assist the person in building rapport with the new organisation. | Even though you may have attended the initial appointment with the person, it is important to keep in contact with both the organisation and the person to see how things are going and whether it is the right service for them. Once again, make sure that the person provides consent for you to keep in touch with the organisation you have referred them to. |

The type of referral you make will depend on the person you are working with, taking into consideration their needs and their preferences. It is generally more effective, and useful for the person, if the service provides either a warm or facilitated referral, rather than simply giving the person a contact number or brochure.

A facilitated referral is considered best practice as it:

* increases the chance that the person will engage with the organisation, as they have already been introduced to the organisation by the referrer
* facilitates the development of trust between the person and the organisation they have been referred to
* reduces barriers to the person engaging with a service or organisation (for example, social anxiety, lack of confidence or motivation, transport issues etc.)
* can help ensure that all organisations engaging with the person are ‘on the same page’ and not duplicating supports.

However, it is important to ask the person what type of referral they would like, as some people may prefer to contact the service directly themselves.

Before making a referral, it can be helpful to contact the service you are intending to refer to, to make sure that it is an appropriate referral, and to find out about waiting times and if there are any costs involved.

If your service offers group activities, it can be helpful to use the group for peer support. If two people are experiencing similar issues, you could offer to connect the people (providing both provide consent to do so). Peer support is a valuable way of increasing a person’s social connection, and also enabling them to connect with someone who has similar lived experience.

## Finding appropriate services

There are several tools that you can use to find out what services are available in your local area. The Seniors Enquiry Line will provide information to you over the phone, whereas My Community Directory and Ask Izzy are online service directories where you can search for services in specific locations.

|  |
| --- |
| **Seniors Enquiry Line** |
| Seniors Enquiry Line is a free, state-wide information and referral service funded by the Queensland Government. This program provides support and information to Queensland seniors, their families, friends and carers. Callers will be connected to a real person to answer any questions around topics such as:   * concessions * consumer issues * financial services * health * home help * housing options * legal services * scams * social and leisure activities * technology   Phone: 1300 135 500  [seniorsenquiryline.com.au](https://seniorsenquiryline.com.au/) |

|  |
| --- |
| **My Community Directory** |
| My Community Directory lists organisations that provide services that are free or subsidised to the public in thousands of locations across Australia. These services are aligned into various Community Directories.  You can use My Community Directory to find community services and events in your local community.  [My Community Directory](https://www.mycommunitydirectory.com.au/) |

|  |
| --- |
| **Ask Izzy** |
| Ask Izzy is a website that connects people in need with housing, a meal, financial help, family violence support, counselling and much more. Ask Izzy is used by service providers, government agencies, and corporate hardship teams across Australia to help service users find support.  [Ask Izzy](https://askizzy.org.au/) |

|  |
| --- |
| **Aboriginal Community Controlled Health Organisations (ACCHOs)** |
| Creating a connection with the local Aboriginal Community Controlled Health Organisation (ACCHO) is important, as they offer a culturally safe service for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people. An ACCHO is a primary health care service initiated and operated by the local Aboriginal community to deliver holistic, comprehensive, and culturally appropriate health care to the local community. ACCHOs provide flexible and responsive services that are tailored to the needs of local Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander communities. In line with their holistic health approach, ACCHOs support the social, emotional, physical and cultural wellbeing of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander peoples.  The National Aboriginal Community Controlled Health Organisation (NACCHO) is the national peak body representing 145 ACCHOs across the country. You can find your nearest ACCHO with the [NACCHO members and affiliates map](https://www.naccho.org.au/naccho-map/). |

|  |
| --- |
| **Neighbourhood and community centres**  Linking in with the local neighbourhood or community centre is important as they are often a key hub in the community. Neighbourhood and community centres provide tangible support and assistance to local communities, particularly people and groups who face hardship and vulnerability. Neighbourhood and community centres across Queensland offer a diverse range of programs and activities.  In the ‘about social isolation and loneliness’ section the concept of ‘social prescribing’ was discussed. Social prescribing is a way of linking people with supports in their community, via a Link Worker. Neighbourhood and community centres, and particularly centres with a Community Connect worker, often play this linkage role. Community Connect workers are based in 30 Neighbourhood Centres across Queensland to support individuals and families with complex needs. This service helps link people to community and specialist support services, through referrals and tailored support. You can find where Community Connect workers are available [here](https://www.qld.gov.au/community/your-home-community/groups-in-your-community/Neighbourhood-centres). Neighbourhood and community centres have in-depth knowledge of local people, networks, resources, and challenges. If the service the person requires is not able to be provided by your local neighbourhood and community centre, the centre will be able to refer the person to the right service.  Your role in the referral process would be to:   1. Recognise when a referral to the neighbourhood and community centre might be beneficial for the person. For example, in situations where you might not be aware of a clear referral pathway for them, or if the person has complex needs. 2. Provide the person with a facilitated referral to the neighbourhood or community centre. This will involve you providing relevant information to the neighbourhood or community centre and introducing the person to a worker at the centre. Having an existing relationship with your local neighbourhood and community centre will help you do this. 3. Regularly check in with the person to find out if their concerns are being addressed through the referral.   Below is an example of when a referral to a Neighbourhood and Community Centre may be beneficial:  A person mentions that they are struggling to pay their bills. You have a chat with them to find out what is going on for them so that you can refer them to an appropriate service, and learn that their income support payments have stopped. By referring the person to the local neighbourhood and community centre they may be able to address the situation more comprehensively by providing or linking the person with:   * emergency relief such as food vouchers or hampers * support to contact Services Australia and complete any required paperwork to reinstate income support payments * support to apply for various concessions and rebates to reduce their household bills * financial counselling.   Building a relationship with your local neighbourhood or community centre and making them aware of your program is also important, as they may come across people that could benefit from what you offer. You can find many [Neighbourhood and Community Centres here](https://ncq.org.au/find-a-centre/?location=Ravenswood%20QLD&radius=1200). |

|  |
| --- |
| **Care finder program**  The [care finder program](https://www.health.gov.au/our-work/care-finder-program) provides support for vulnerable older people to interact with My Aged Care, access aged care services and access other relevant supports in the community. Care finders play a linkage role in the aged care system.  Their role is to:   * help people understand and access aged care and connect with other relevant supports in their community * target people who have one or more reasons for requiring intensive support to interact with My Aged Care and access aged care services and other relevant community supports.   Some older Australians need extra support to navigate the aged care system and use My Aged Care channels because of:   * communication and language barriers * difficulty processing complicated information * reluctance to engage with a need for support * reluctance to engage with government services   Care finders support people who don’t have family, friends, a carer or a representative they are comfortable receiving help from and who is willing and able to help them access aged care services and supports.  A list of care finder organisations is available on the [My Aged Care](https://www.myagedcare.gov.au/help-care-finder) website. |

|  |
| --- |
| Services in regional, rural or remote areasHealth services Local health services, such as GP practices in rural, regional and remote areas can be a useful point of contact to find out what services and supports your service users may be eligible for, and how to link in with these.  **Local councils**  Local councils have an important role in supporting the economic, social and environmental wellbeing of their communities. Many councils in rural, regional and remote areas would be familiar with the various organisations and services that exist in their community, which makes them a good contact point to find out what services and supports are available in your locality. Some local councils in rural, regional and remote areas may even be involved in delivering various supports and services, such as community hubs. The [Queensland Local Government Directory](https://www.statedevelopment.qld.gov.au/local-government/for-the-community/local-government-directory) provides contact details and locality maps for Queensland’s 77 local governments. |

## Building referral networks

As you get to know your service users, it is highly likely that you might identify unmet needs or areas where they require further support. Given that you have built rapport with your service users, they may approach you for guidance on what services they can access to address various issues.

Having knowledge of the services in your local community, and developing relationships with those services, is vital to ensure that your service users have an effective pathway to the supports they require. Working with other organisations, either through informal networks or formal partnerships can provide:

* access to additional resources or lower costs through sharing resources
* improved service coordination across agencies, with better pathways or referral systems for service users
* a holistic approach to meeting service users’ needs, with better and more efficient access to the range of services required
* organisational knowledge
* access to up-to-date information.

Ways to build your relationships with other services and referral networks include:

1. **Attending interagency or network meetings.** Interagencies or networks are a collection of services who come together regularly to share information, updates, and issues. They are a great way to keep up-to-date with the services and programs available in your region. There are interagencies/networks that are more general for all community organisations in a region, but in some regions there may be a dedicated aged care/seniors network. These networks might be facilitated by your local council or an organisation in your area. Interagency or network meetings often provide the opportunity for a guest speaker to talk about their service or a particular issue. Being a guest speaker every now and then at these meetings is a good way to promote your service.
2. **Connecting with the local council.** In rural, regional and remote areas in particular, the local council may be able to connect you with other services in the community. They may also be aware of opportunities or events that can help you build relationships with other services.
3. **Seniors Expos.** Seniors Expos are held in different areas throughout Queensland. At these expos, community organisations and government departments come together to provide information to older people and showcase programs on offer. These expos also provide an opportunity for organisations to become familiar with what is available for older people. Find out more about Queensland Government Seniors Expos [here](https://www.qld.gov.au/seniors/legal-finance-concessions/seniors-expos).
4. **Visiting services in your local community.** Let them know what your service provides and find out about their service. Making a connection with workers from different services will strengthen your referral networks and also benefit your service users, as you may be able to personally introduce your service users to the worker during the referral process. Other organisations may also have channels where they can promote your service.

As you come across different services in your community and become familiar with what they do, it can be helpful to keep these details in one handy place so you can refer back when needed.

# Reporting service activities

Services that receive funding from the Queensland Government to provide social isolation programs for seniors are required, as part of their service agreement, to provide reports that indicate how the funding is being utilised. Within each reporting period, services are expected to report on a number of areas which include the following, noting that the specific requirements may change from time to time:

* **outputs,** for example, the number of hours provided during the reporting period and number of service users who received a service during the reporting period;
* **demographics,** for example, the number of service users identifying as Aboriginal and/or Torres Strait Islander or culturally and linguistically diverse backgrounds, age and gender;
* **outcomes,** for example, the number of service users with improved social connectedness; and
* **other,** for example, upload a case study report.

Services are expected to maintain up-to-date information on the current service system and supporting services and empower older people to utilise the information and referrals offered.

Organisations may also be required to report on assisted referrals and follow-ups made. Records of any needs identification processes must be kept as these are useful for determining the service user’s needs and risk factors and ensure that any advice provided is personalised and tailored to their situation, support needs and support goals. Recording and reporting on these needs enable the successful linking of service users to services identified as suitable for their needs.

Further information about reporting requirements for services funded by Queensland Government are available at ([Investment specifications - Department of Child Safety, Seniors and Disability Services (dcssds.qld.gov.au)](https://www.dcssds.qld.gov.au/about-us/our-department/funding-grants-investment/investment-specifications)).

# References

1. Donovan NJ, Blazer, D. Social Isolation and Loneliness in Older Adults: Review and Commentary of a National Academies Report. *American Journal of Geriatric Psychiatry*. 2020;28(12):1233-1244. doi:10.1016/j.jagp.2020.08.005

2. World Health Organization. *Social isolation and loneliness among older people: advocacy brief*. Demographic Change and Healthy Ageing. *Decade of healthy ageing*. Accessed 14 June 2023. <https://www.who.int/publications/i/item/9789240030749>

3. Stalker J, Power, S. *Inquiry into social isolation and loneliness in Queensland*. Council on the Ageing (COTA) Queensland. *COTA Queensland's submission - Queensland Parliament Inquiry into Social Isolation and Loneliness*. 18 August 2021. Accessed 8 June 2023. <https://www.cotaqld.org.au/wp-content/uploads/sites/4/2021/10/COTA_QLD_SIL_tabled_submission-20210818.pdf>

4. Mental Health Coordinating Council. *Recovery Oriented Language Guide: Third Edition*. 2022. Accessed 7 June 2023. <https://mhcc.org.au/wp-content/uploads/2022/10/Recovery-Oriented-Language-Guide-3rd-edition.pdf>

5. Australian Government. *Social isolation and loneliness*. Australian Institute of Health and Welfare. *Welfare in Australia*. 7 September 2023. Accessed 12 September 2023. <https://www.aihw.gov.au/reports/australias-welfare/social-isolation-and-loneliness>

6. Lim MH, Eres, R, Vasan, S. Understanding loneliness in the twenty-first century: an update on correlates, risk factors, and potential solutions. *Social Psychiatry and Psychiatric Epidemiology*. 2020;55(7):793-810. doi:10.1007/s00127-020-01889-7

7. de Jong Gierveld J, Van Tillburg, TG, Dykstra, PA. New ways of theorizing and conducting research in the field of loneliness and social isolation. In: Vangelisti A, Perlman, D, ed. *The Cambridge handbook of personal relationships* 2nd ed. Cambridge University Press; 2018.

8. Thompson C, Halcomb, E, Masso, M. The contribution of primary care practitioners to interventions reducing loneliness and social isolation in older people—An integrative review. *Scandinavian Journal of Caring Sciences*. 37(3):611-627. doi:<https://doi.org/10.1111/scs.13151>

9. Lim M, Holt-Lunstad, J, Badcock JC. Loneliness: contemporary insights into causes, correlates, and consequences. *Social Psychiatry and Psychiatric Epidemiology*. 2020;55:789–791. doi:<https://doi.org/10.1007/s00127-020-01891-z>

10. Prohaska T, Burholt, V, Burns A, et al. Consensus statement: loneliness inolder adults, the 21st century socialdeterminant of health? *BMJ Open*. 2020;10:1-6. doi:10.1136/ bmjopen-2019-034967

11. World Health Organization. *Tackling abuse of older people: five priorities for the United Nations Decade of Healthy Ageing (2021–2030)*. Demographic Change and Healthy Ageing. *Decade of healthy ageing*. 15 June 2022. Accessed 5 June 2023. <https://www.who.int/publications/i/item/9789240052550>

12. Dean A. *Elder abuse: Key issues and emerging evidence CFCA Paper No. 51*. Australian Government Australian Institute of Family Studies. *Child Family Community Australia*. June 2019. Accessed 13 June 2023. <https://aifs.gov.au/resources/policy-and-practice-papers/elder-abuse>

13. Acierno R, Hernandez MA, Amstadter AB, et al. Prevalence and correlates of emotional, physical, sexual, and financial abuse and potential neglect in the United States: the National Elder Mistreatment Study. *American Journal of Public Health*. 2010;100(2):292-7. doi:10.2105/AJPH.2009.163089

14. Qu L, Kaspiew, R, Carson, R, De Maio, J, Harvey, J, Horsfall, B. *National Elder Abuse Prevalence Study: Summary Report*. Australian Government Australian Institute of Family Studies. *Elder abuse research*. December 2021. Accessed 9 June 2023. <https://aifs.gov.au/research/research-snapshots/national-elder-abuse-prevalence-study-summary-report>

15. Royal Australian College of General Practitioners and Consumers Health Forum of Australia. *Social Prescribing Roundtable, November 2019: Report*. 2020. Accessed 10 June 2023. <https://www.racgp.org.au/advocacy/advocacy-resources/social-prescribing-report-and-recommendations>

16. World Health Organization. *A toolkit on how to implement social prescribing*. WHO Western Pacific. 20 May 2022. Accessed 7 June 2023. <https://www.who.int/publications/i/item/9789290619765>

17. Moore C UP, Evans N, Howie, F. Social prescribing: Exploring general practitioners' and healthcare professionals' perceptions of, and engagement with, the NHS model. *Health and Social Care in the Community*. 2022;30(6):5176-5185. doi:10.1111/hsc.13935

18. Wakefield JR KB, Stevenson C, et al,. Social Prescribing as ‘Social Cure’: A longitudinal study of the health benefits of social connectedness within a Social Prescribing pathway. *Journal of health psychology,*. 2022;27(2):386-396. doi:10.1177/1359105320944991

19. Skivington K SM, Chng NR, Mackenzie M, Wyke S, Mercer SW,. Delivering a primary care-based social prescribing initiative: a qualitative study of the benefits and challenges. *British Journal of General Practice,*. 2018;68(672):487-494. doi:10.3399/bjgp18X696617

20. Queensland Parliament. *Report No. 14, 57th Parliament - Inquiry into social isolation and loneliness in Queensland*. Community Support and Services Committee. 6 December 2021. Accessed 9 November 2023. <https://www.parliament.qld.gov.au/Work-of-Committees/Committees/Committee-Details?cid=165&id=2866>

21. McCosker A, Tucker, J, Critchley, C et al. *Improving the digital inclusion of older Australians: The social impact of Be Connected*. Swinburne University of Technology. June 2020. Accessed 22 August 2023. <https://www.dss.gov.au/sites/default/files/documents/03_2021/improving-digital-inclusion-older-australians-social-impact-be-connected-16-june-2020.pdf>

22. Australian Government. *Shared actions to support all diverse older people: A guide for aged care providers*. Department of Health. *Aged Care Sector Committee Diversity Sub-group*. February 2019. Accessed 1 September 2023. <https://www.health.gov.au/sites/default/files/documents/2019/12/shared-actions-to-support-all-diverse-older-people-a-guide-for-aged-care-providers.pdf>

23. Evolve Communities. What is cultural awareness? The importance of becoming culturally sensitive and aware. Web page. Updated 2023. Accessed 1 November 2023, <https://www.evolves.com.au/what-is-cultural-awareness/>

24. Queensland Government. Culture is strength. Department of Children, Youth Justice and Multicultural Affairs Webpage. 16 March, 2023. Accessed 16 November, 2023. <https://cspm.csyw.qld.gov.au/practice-kits/domestic-and-family-violence/working-with-aboriginal-and-torres-strait-islander/seeing-and-understanding/culture-is-strength>

25. Evolve Communities. Famous Aboriginal Elders. Webpage. 30 March, 2023. Accessed 17 November, 2023. <https://www.evolves.com.au/famous-aboriginal-elders/>

26. Australian Government. *Determinants of health for Indigenous Australians*. Australian Institute of Health and Welfare. *Indigenous health*. 7 July 2022. Accessed 2 November 2023. <https://www.aihw.gov.au/reports/australias-health/social-determinants-and-indigenous-health>

27. Victorian Government. *Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander cultural safety framework*. Department of Health and Human Services. 29 November 2021. Accessed 9 November 2023. <https://www.health.vic.gov.au/publications/aboriginal-and-torres-strait-islander-cultural-safety-framework-part-1>

28. The University of Newcastle Australia. Yarning Kits Cultural Guidance. 2023. Updated 27 June 2023. Accessed 20 November, 2023. <https://www.newcastle.edu.au/__data/assets/pdf_file/0008/925379/2023-yarning-kits-cultural-guiding.pdf>

29. The University of Newcastle Australia. Yarning Circle. Webpage. 2023. Accessed 14 November, 2023. <https://www.newcastle.edu.au/campus-life/central-coast/ourimbah/spaces-and-places/yarning-circle>

30. State of Queensland (Queensland Curriculum and Assessment Authority). Yarning circles. Webpage. 25 July, 2018. Updated 25 October 2020. Accessed 17 November, 2023. <https://www.qcaa.qld.edu.au/about/k-12-policies/aboriginal-torres-strait-islander-perspectives/resources/yarning-circles>

31. Australian Bureau of Statistics. Cultural diversity of Australia. ABS Website. 20 September, 2022. Accessed 16 November, 2023. <https://www.abs.gov.au/articles/cultural-diversity-australia>

32. Northern Territory Government. *Domestic and Family Violence Risk Assessment and Management Framework*. Department of Territory Families Housing and Communities. September 2020. Accessed 24 August 2023. <https://tfhc.nt.gov.au/__data/assets/pdf_file/0008/942074/risk-assessment-management-framework.pdf>